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Coursers(1895)/Rosebells(1936)          

New Bundamba (1941)

Dinmore Wanderers (1936)

Source:Ipswich Knights



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Alpha Pastimes 1936 Notes:Junior club                                                                                                                         

International  Lex Gibb was a Junior
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/117634152?searchTerm=soccer%20alpha

Anchors 1899 Junior club 

 https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123284135?searchTerm=british%20football

Battlers 1905

Last seen: 1905

Notes:formed from a split from Blackstone Rovers 

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/124517594?searchTerm=football%20battlers

Belmonts First seen:1901 Junior team
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/122955194?searchTerm=football%20belmont

Blackstone Rovers 1888

Reformed:1898 

Last seen:1963

Blackstone Field Their original ground was directly across the creek on Lewis Thomas's land.

Notes: Blackstone Rovers did not field a team in 1896 and 1897. Some of their players went to Bush Rats mid-

1895 and the club went “bung“ Ipswich Rovers were formed that year and elected to play at North Ipswich 

Reserve. However, there is some evidence to suggest   Blackstone Rovers members were behind Ipswich Rovers 

so there may be a direct relationship, but we don't know if this may constitute a split or continuation. Ipswich 

Rovers  may have reverted back to Blackstone Rovers from 1899. Neither club existed at the same time.'Old 

Sport' writes Blackstone players were interested in joining the new Ipswich Club, is Ipswich Rovers.  This QT 

story also mentions Blackstone players were interested in joining Ipswich Rovers, with many of those mentioned 

having played for or were on the committee of Ipswich Football Club (1894). It was reported that Sergeant  

Wurt drill instructor for the Defence force introduced Soccer to Blackstone.He played under the name of Fred 

William his given names as to not incur the wrath of his commanding officer

Merged with Bundamba Rangers to form Coalstars in 1965

Colours:Red and Black striped shirts with white shorts and black socks with red tops 

Ipswich Soccer Clubs  (1886-Present)

Queensland Times,Ipswich Soccer Blog

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/130380071


Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Blackstone Welsh 

United Dragons 

(QCSA

1970

Current

Blackstone Field

Notes: Club formed as a response from Coalstars. 

Coalstars owned the ground next to the church. Coalstars started playing on  Sunday,which annoyed the 

parishioners as the whistle could be heard during the services. Coalstars moved   to Bundamba, and went to 

sell the ground. Nunn and ex-Rovers players bought it and United Dragons was born  This was a year after 

the QCSA was formed

Eric Jones was part of that formation and formed  Tricolours in 1969 with  Norm Rule

Boomerangs First seen:1902 Junior team
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/125270588?searchTerm=FOOTBALL%20booval%20STARS

Booval Enterprises

 

1893 

Last Seen: 1901

Enterprise Ground

Notes: The Lindsay family were involved in Enterprises and other clubs during this era.
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123349386?searchTerm=football%20booval%20enterprises

Booval Pompadours 1924

Last seen 1927

Cameron Park Booval

First President was William Killane Notes:International Russ Buchanan played for the Club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/121939400?searchTerm=soccer%20pompadours

Ipswich Soccer Clubs  (1886-Present)

Queensland Times,Ipswich Soccer Blog



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Booval  Stars 1894 

Reborn: 1930 

Dormant  as 

senior club from 

1948 to 1975

Last Seen: 1985

The land was owned by founder David Newlands and is now Booval Fair Shopping Centre.

 David Newlands(1869-1961)arrived from Scotland in 1889 and formed the club                                                     

Also said to have played  at “Stafford Estate”, presumably in the 1910s. Stafford’s Estate was  on the land 

of the late William Stafford (1893 President of the Ipswich and  West Moreton British Football 

Association, apparently on the current Stafford Rd, Booval, though also near Booval Station on Brisbane 

Rd.The club bought 4 hectares in 1931 in Cole st  Booval for their ground They were Junior Premiers in  

1902/1906/1909 Junior Minor premiers in 1901/1909. and Brooks Shield winners in 1907/08/09
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123752032?searchTerm=soccer%20booval%20stars

Booval Sports 1934 Junior Club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118536393?searchTerm=soccer%20redbank

Booval United 1929                                                                                                                         

Last Seen:1932

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118494977?searchTerm=SOCCER%20ROSSNER

Brassall Pioneers 1926 Junior team
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118633881?searchTerm=soccer%20brassall%20pioneers

Bremerviews Last Seen: 1895 https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/130380303?searchTerm=soccer%20bremerviews

Bundamba Athletic 1912

Last  Seen:1923

Station Hill aka Bundamba Hill. 

Played in navy blue Junior/Brooks Shield  Winners 1912

Notes:  Internationals Alec Gibb, William Oliver played for the club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/113079082?searchTerm=soccer%20athletic

Bundanba Excelsiors 1893 https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123350733?searchTerm=football%20Bundanba%20Excelsiors

Bundanba Harriers 1902                                                                                                                         

Last  Seen:1903

Notes :  This was a Junior club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/122543851?searchTerm=soccer%20harriers

Bundamba Rangers

 aka 

Bundanba Rangers

1894

Last Seen: 1963 

Site of the car park of the Ipswich Race Course.Then Eric Evans Reserve. 

Notes:  Merged: Said to merge with Coursers in  1896, continuing under Rangers name

Merged with Rosebells in 1936 and again (merged with Blackstone Rovers to form Coalstars). Colours: 

red and white (1895). Said to have merged with Coursers 
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123753472?searchTerm=soccer%20rangers



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Bundamba Riff Raffs 1893

Last Seen: 1893

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123342059?searchTerm=soccer%20bundanba%20riff%20raffs

Bundamba Rovers 1886 Notes: Formed 10th May W Hastie President and James Glasgow first Secretary.

It should be noted among the thirteen interested players were some from Dinmore 

and Blackstone. 
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/122554853?searchTerm=soccer%20bundanba%20rovers

Bundamba Unions First Seen: 1888

Last Seen: 1888 but possibly 1889

Notes: It was claimed Bundamba Unions has only 15 members to Blackstone Rovers  

40. This might explain their short lifespan. No evidence has yet  been found to 

support a relationship with Bundamba Rovers  from 1886.

Archie Waugh was the first captain with Tom McMurtrie,Jack Gordon James Lovell 

in the team

Played  in Black and White
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/130801698?searchTerm=soccer%20bundanba%20unions

Bundamba United First Seen: 1923

Last seen:1924

  also a Junior-Minor club in 1913 and 

1914

Notes: Bundamba United forfeited their remaining games late in the season as they 

were unable to raise a team (see link above).                                                                                

They were third in the B Senior Division at the time.A Bundamba United is noted as 

a junior-minor side in 1936 but a lack of  mentions in intervening years make it 

uncertain if this is the same club.

International William Oliver played for the club as did Walter McDowell
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/111468230?searchTerm=soccer%20bundamba%20united

Caledonians 1925

Last Seen 1936:

John Bells Property

Junior Winners 1925 Green Cup and Callow Cup Winners 1926
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/121949031?searchTerm=soccer%20caledonians

Call Backs (I) 1892 

(as a split from Blackstone Rovers)

Folded: May 1893 - several players 

returned to Blackstone Rovers

Site of old Racehorse Hotel

Notes: Tom Barker was captain - he was originally at Blackstone Rovers, where he 

returned to after Call Backs broke up  First President was Captain Watson   
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123015702?searchTerm=soccer%20call%20backs

Call Backs (II) 1893

Last Seen: 1893

Site of old Racehorse Hotel

Notes: Said (in the First Seen link above) as being a new club under an old name

David  Waugh was Captain
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123350264?searchTerm=soccer%20call%20backs



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Camira 1988 Camira Recreation Park, Camira

Notes:  2004 (merged with Goodna & District to form Western Spirit)

Christian Brothers 1927

Last seen 1947

Christian Brothers was  a  Junior Minor club. 
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/116913338?searchTerm=SOCCER%20president

Churchill Rovers 1933 Junior Minor  Club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118501077?searchTerm=soccer%20churchill%2

0rovers

Coalstars 1964  (merger between Blackstone Rovers 

and Bundamba Rangers.)

Last Seen: 1997 (merged with St Helens 

United to form Ipswich Knights.)

Eric Evans Reserve from1969 (Officially named in 1988 with the opening of the 

new clubhouse                                                                                                                

Previously Blackstone Field

Notes: Blackstone Welsh Dragons formed when Coalstars left Blackstone Field 

once football started to be played on a Sunday.

Colleges United 1936 Mt Crosby Show Grounds, Churwar.

Notes: Technically in Brisbane, Colleges Crossing's juniors are part of the Ipswich 

zone in Brisbane junior competitions.                                                                                        

The show grounds are in a small part of Brisbane on the southern side of the 

Brisbane River  otherwise surrounded by Ipswich Chuwar was, for some reason, 

split between the two councils. Colleges United was also part of Football Ipswich,                                           

which formed Western Pride

Colonials First seen: 1903 Junior team played at Newtown
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/125270588?searchTerm=FOOTBALL%20booval%20STARS

Coursers (Corsairs) 1894

Last Seen: 1895

Coursers Ground, which is the present Bundamba Rangers Ground

Notes:  Said to merge with Rangers in 1895. Players came from around the 

Bundamba Racecourse The club. which was the first to use, the ground. 

comprised mostly of lads on, the Ipswich side of the loop line. the club's 

membership included the Spark brothers Staffords and Biggams as well as the 

Spall brothers. when some of the lads got married and others drifted seeking 

employment, and the club b ceased to function.
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118416932?searchTerm=soccer%20corsairs

Cribb and Foote First seen :1944 Junior club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/115486459?searchTerm=soccer%20cribb%20and%20foote



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Dinmore (but also 

see Dinmore Stars)

1891

Last seen:1894

But also see this player 

biography stating Dinmore 

existed in 1890.

Nunn's Paddock, Dinmore

Notes: There is no absolute proof of Dinmore merging with New Chum Bush Rats. However, in 

1893, W. T. Lynch was  President of Dinmore and elected as Vice President to the West Moreton 

Association. He was later President of  Bush Rats. Bush Rats would  also go on to play at 

Dinmore’s ground at Nunn's Farm. At this time Dinmore captain  Caddies became Bush Rats 

captain. Dinmore continued on without Lynch for  a season, before folding. 

In 1892 Dinmore Football club  elected to merge with the Dinmore cricket club. Lynch was 

president of both clubs, as  Dinmore FC's  captain W Caddies played for both. Dinmore Cricket 

club is considered "old" (ie ex-) by 1896 and neither are they listed in the fixtures for the 

1894/5 cricket season.                                                                                                       

It seems the entire cricket/soccer club folded in 1894. Some players like Caddies then followed 

Lynch to Bush Rats, and Bush Rats  took up the Dinmore field at Nunn's Paddock.My theory is 

Dinmore is the cricketers from Dinmore Cricket Club playing football in the winter.

Erskine calls this team Dinmore Reliance, and while it's true both Hudsons and Bognudas were 

playing for the football club                                                                                                

(the two families which own the Reliance Pottery), both families also played cricket.

 I think it is just the district team which   played at Nunn's Paddock

New Chum Bush 

Rats aka Bush Rats

First Seen: 1888 (possibly 

1891 - argued for and against 

in the 1910s and 1920’s

Last Seen: 1894

Renamed; Celtics Between  

April 1895 and  May 1895

Near New Chum Colliery (two locations) near Clay Pave

The Dinmore and New Chum/Dinmore Bush Rats Situation:

Dinmore and New Chum Bush Rats were separate clubs. There are reports of games against each other, and their respective  presidents Lynch and 

Jeffrey were selected to the West Moreton British Soccer Association 1n 1893 By March 1895, Lynch  becomes President of Bush Rats while references to 

Dinmore disappear after 1894. There is also a reference to Bush Rats  suffering a player decline in April 1895. Such a player drain may be explained by 

mine worker numbers waxing and waning  in the period, possibly forcing  the two clubs to merge to survive.For the purposes of this list, the original 

Dinmore Bush Rats are being treated primarily as a historical constituent of Ipswich Knights.The two Bush Rats revivals have   cultural and family links to 

the original club. As such history prior to 1966  will primarily be seen as shared between Knights and  the revival clubs

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118233979?searchTerm=fulltext:%22bush%20rats%22%201890&searchLimits=l-advstate=Queensland
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/120051779?searchTerm=fulltext:%22bush%20rats%22%201890&searchLimits=l-advstate=Queensland


Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Dinmore Bush Rats 

aka Bush Rats aka 

T'Rats (colloq)

1894

The first use of Dinmore Bush Rats: 1895

Inactive 1935 to 1945.Reformed  in 1945 

commenced playing in 1946

Last Seen: 1962 

(merged with Redbank to form Redbank 

Dinmore United)

Nunn's Paddock (Dinmore's ground), Reliance Ground, Dinmore(owned by 

Rumble family)1923 (near the train station) eastern end of Queen st

In 1945 a new ground was used on Brisbane Road a  few of hundred  yards  

from the station

They would purchase the River Rd  in 1947- this was known as the Reliance 

Ground as it was bought from a Bognuda, but is a separate  ground from the 

original Reliance Ground.The trustees were William Thomson and John 

Maxwell and later David Bailey In the fifties they played at Queen St Dinmore

Notes:  Notes: It was noted players from the separate Dinmore and Bush Rats 

clubs  both worked at the Whitwood Colliery

It is possible a loss of some players or administrators from Dinmore to Bush Rats 

helped Dinmore decline and fold. 

Withdrawal from Senior Competition 1934  but continued as a Junior club for 

three years

Colours: Navy Blue (1895)

It was noted players from the separate Dinmore and Bush Rats clubs  both 

worked at the Whitwood Colliery.It is possible a loss of some players or 

administrators from Dinmore to Bush Rats helped Dinmore decline and fold. 

Dinmore Bush Rats 

(revival)

1974

Last Seen: 1994

Riverview Rd, Riverview

Notes:  Formally Folded: 2013 with the death of Lloyd Verrall. : Dinmore Bush 

Rats co-owned the Riverview Rd ground with the West Moreton Darts Club. 

After Bush Rats stopped playing in 1992 Lloyd Verrall kept the ground in use by 

the Dinmore State School and junior soccer players. After his death, the                                                     

Bush Rats ownership was held by  the State until being transferred to Ipswich 

Knights in 2016. Knights still co-own the  ground, which the Ipswich Council 

rents for the latest iteration of the Bush Rats. 

Dinmore Bush Rats 

(QCSA)

2017 Riverview Rd Dinmore

Dinmore Rovers 1891



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Dinmore Stars 1891 Notes Reports of  Dinmore Stars play Silkstone, while Dinmore has a bye, 

indicating they are two different clubs. However, there  is a later reference in 

1892 to Dinmore being called Stars, though in a confusing story which later 

mentions Dinmore playing. Silkstone Stars  They may have quickly merged.

Dinmore merged with the Cricket Club in 1892
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/122941582?searchTerm=football%20dinmore%20stars

Dinmore Wanderers

 aka "New Chum" 

Wanderers

As New Chum Wanderers 1915 as 

Dinmore Wanderers 1922

Last Seen: 1935 

(merged with St Helens)

New Chum Ground (maybe the 1893 ground)

Note: At this stage, we believe New Chum Wanderers became Dinmore 

Wanderers,. What is known is former Bush Rats players. Matthew Bailey is 

Wanderers first President. Owen.Coleman was  President of Dinmore 

Wanderers, and was an original player for New Chum Bush Rats. Also, New 

Chum Wanderers  started just before the war stopped football 1916-

1919.Wandrers shared the Ebbw Vale Ground with St Helens in the 

twenties.Wanderers players merged  with St Helens in 1936                                                                             

Colours:Black and Gold shirts and Maroon and white
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/113125555?searchTerm=football%20wanderers

Dodgers aka 

Newtown Dodgers

1946

Last Seen:1947

College Ground
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/114574636?searchTerm=soccer%20dodgers

Ebbw Vale 1926 Junior Club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/179645094?searchTerm=soccer%20junior%20queensland

East Ipswich O.K.s 1932 Cameron Park. May be others
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/113983765?searchTerm=soccer%20elected

Fernvale 1893 but also see Fernvale Football Club 

ad in 1890(Rugby, but may have later 

changed codes)

Last Seen: 1895 but may be later

Opposite Cribb and Footes store in Fernvale

Notes:  There was Fernvale Football Club since at least 1891,but they seem to 

have played Rugby This may or may not be the same club. Colours: White with 

Blue sash
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123349386?searchTerm=FOOTBALL%20FERNVALE

Goodna & District 1976

Last Seen: 2004 

Kippen Park

Notes:  merged with Camira to form Western Spirit



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Goodna Mental Hospital 

(aka Woogaroo)

1913

Last Seen: 1920

 (Part of West Moreton 

League).

Goodna Hospital Football Ground, which is probably the current  Woogoroo Ground 

next to Richardson Park in Goodna

Notes:  Goodna Hospital was the site of the early soccer game between Brisbane FC 

and the Hospital in 1875. However, there is no evidence soccer was played here in the 

intervening years The Hospital did have a club proper by 1913, which entered the 

Ipswich and West Moreton Association league. It finished in 1920, but had revivals in 

the 1930s The arrival of Henry Byram Ellertonin 1909 seems to have spurred on the 

interest in soccer.  He built (or maybe rebuilt) a football ground in 1910, was on the 

board of the Western Moreton Association as a representative member of the Hospital 

club, and was involved in the 1930 revivalsThe club became dogged with issues 

playing on weekends, which saw the club folded in 1920. This issue also affected the 

later revivals. Revival - Midweek Leagues:Qld representatives Garnet Burns and 

Artgur Verrall are in the original team

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/113106964?searchTerm=SOCCER%20GOODNA

Hibernians 1926 Junior Club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118636827?searchTerm=soccer%20teams%20for%20today

Ipswich Association 

Football Club

1891

Last Seen: 1891

North Ipswich Reserve

Notes:  President J France. The club lasted only one year. George Shelley was Captain 
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123046487?searchTerm=football%20shelley

Ipswich Football Club 1894 North Ipswich Reserve

Notes: Three years after the original Ipswich team came this one

The meeting  was held on the 12th April 1894 to form Ipswich Rovers.

Tom Barker was the instigator

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/3577917?searchTerm=football%20barker



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Ipswich City Bulls 1975 Current Sutton Park Brassall

Ipswich Knights 1997 

(Merger of St Helens United 

and Coalstars following a 

meeting on the 30th July)

Eric Evans Reserve. Juniors: Ebbw Vale Memorial Park aka Stan McCrea Field aka 

Whitwood Ground

Notes:  See St Helens, St Helens United, Coalstars, Redbak Seekers, Bundamba 

Rangers,Blackstone Rovers,  Dinmore Wanderers, Dinmore

Ipswich Nuts 1912 Junior team
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/113068158?searchTerm=soccer%20nuts

Ipswich City 

Also known as Ipswich 

Railways 

1891 Reformed 1912

Last Seen 1922 and reformed in 

1925 and folded in 1927

Sandy Gallop Parade Ring and Walloon Football Ground 

Alec Gibb and Queensland representatives.William Breslin(WW1 Veteran)

 George Bullock(WWI Veteran) James McKenzie(WW1 Veteran) Dan Potts

George  Simpson(WW1 Veteran) James(Jimmy)Young(WW1 Veteran)

 Tom(Sailor) Weller (WW1 Veteran) played for the club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/172679146?searchTerm=football%20ipswich

Ipswich Rovers 1896

Last Seen: 1897

Notes: If you look at the link after formed, you will see one of the vice-presidents is 

Lewis Thomas - the mine owner who gave  land to Blackstone Rovers for a field. This 

gives a very strong link between Blackstone Rovers and Ipswich Rovers.                                                       

Blackstone Rovers pulled out for the 1896 season. Is it the same club re-organising 

themselves? In 1911 the club was also known as simply Ipswich 
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123360442?searchTerm=soccer%20rovers

Ipswich Schoolboys 1926

Ipswich Technical 

College

1926

Last seen: 1948

Notes:Predominantly a school team but played in the club competition for 3 years.

Cliff Sander Australian player and Hall of Fame recipient first played for the college
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118614535?searchTerm=soccer%20college

Ipswich United 1978

Last Seen   1989 

Ebbw Vale Memorial Park

Joint venture between Booval Stars,Coalstars and St Helenss.Coalstars withdrew in 

1981



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Ivanhoes First Seen: 1901

Last Seen:1901 probably 

earlier.

Notes: Later remembered as Dinmore Ivanhoes
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/122952436?searchTerm=soccer%20ivanhoes

Jacaranda Junior F.C. 1922

Last Seen: 1928

Cameron Park Booval then Bundamba Rangers Ground

Notes:  This club was formed by a number of 16 and 17 year olds after a meeting in a 

woodshed in Railway st Booval.The name was coined form the Butter Factory

When the club folded a number of the players went on to reform Booval Stars

Colours: Maroon Junior Minor Premiers in 1925
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/111458747?searchTerm=soccer%20jacaranda

Jacaranda Sports 1929

Last Seen: 1941

Played at North Booval in 1935

Notes:  Colours (1934 revival): Royal blue with Orange V
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118543098?searchTerm=soccer%20jacaranda

Kangaroos 

or maybe Wallabies

1887 Notes: David Newlands said Tom Barker started a team called Wallabies, and that that 

team and his team at Nunn's farm merged  to form Bush Rats. The link above said 

Kangaroos were around at the same time as Wallabies.

Kangaroos 1930 but maybe earlier Kangaroos were a Bundamba Junior club playing at Station Hill

International Mervyn Shanks played for the club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/115316247?searchTerm=soccer%20kangaroos

Kruger Forest Beauties 1936 Notes:  Junior Minor Club Playiny at Brisbane Rd Booval
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118357990?searchTerm=soccer%20kruger%20forest%20beauties

Leichhardt Eagles 1979

Last Seen: 1990 

Ivor Marsden Memorial Sporting Complex  Merged with St Helens

Colours Sky Blue with Black trim.Shorts Black/Gold trim.Socks Gold/ Black 

Little Rangers 1887 Hudson's Paddock

Dave  Waugh "We were only boys at the time," he said this week, "but I remember 

that this team was playing in 1887. In that year we formed a team and called it the 

*Little Rangers.Most of the boys at that meeting, which was held in Beavis's bakery 

(which stood near the Methodist Church) were from Scotland. When we were 

considering what to name our team I suggested 'Little Rangers
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/124629792?searchTerm=football%20little%20rangers

Marburg Team 1912 Notes: The creation of this team was noted by 'Old Sport'. It's unsure if and when 

they played games.
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/113080403?searchTerm=soccer%20marburg



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

New Bundamba 1940

Last seen;1940

Notes; When Bundamba Rangers  went in to recess during the war.This club was 

formed but merged with Rangers the following  year

Internationals Richard James,William Malcolmson,Eric Petie played for the club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/122084943?searchTerm=soccer%20new%20bundamba

Newtown United aka 

Newtown United

1930

Last Seen: 1938 

Notes:Played on Cameron Park

Suspended from competition for fielding suspended players
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/115350967?searchTerm=soccer%20newtown

Northside Wanderers First seen 1947 https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/117662843?searchTerm=soccer%20west%20end

North Town United aka 

Northtown United

1926

Last Seen: 1931 but 

continued in hockey and 

other sports

Cribb Park. There is a reference for a railway wagon for a dressing room.

Notes: Mr David Newlands, the Booval Stars founder held a function in aid of North 

Town in 1926 May have  formed as White Star but changed their name as there was 

an existing multi-sport club in Ipswich with that name.
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118621852?searchTerm=soccer%20northtown%20united

Oxley (Brisbane club) aka 

Oxley Ramblers (1930)

First seen in Ipswich 

competition 1930

Last Seen: Rejoined 1935 but 

immediately merged with 

Redbank Seekers

Notes: Oxley played in the Ipswich and West Moreton Association competitions in 

1930, and were granted permission again in 1935.                                                                             

However, before the season started the club was said to have amalgamated with 

Redbank Seekers. This likely a merger of current  players  only as Oxley was back in 

the Brisbane league a year later 

Internationals Redvers Kitching and Cec Brittain played for the club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/115316715?searchTerm=soccer%20oxley

Pioneer Football Club 1926 Located in Brassall.Junior Minor club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118625927?searchTerm=soccer%20pioneers

Queensland Defence Force 1901

Last Seen: 1901

Intended to field a club this year
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/122951916?searchTerm=soccer%20starlights

Queenslanders 1886

Last Seen: 1887 (but 

probably referring to 

previous season)

Notes: The first game of organised soccer in Ipswich took place between between 

Queenslanders and Bundanba Rovers)

Colours: They are known as The Blues
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/122557041?searchTerm=football%20queenslanders

Queens Park Rangers 1912

Last Seen before War: 1914)

Last Seen: 1926

A "golf park" –  being Queens Park

Notes: As distinct from Brisbane club Queen's Park

Reg  Erskine says this club was from Eastern Heights
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/113066290?searchTerm=soccer%20queens%20park



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

R.A.A.F. Amberley First seen:1945

Last Seen: 1986 (QSA Year Book) 

but maybe later

Colours:  Light Blue shirts white knickers, Blue and White socks 
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/114629735?searchTerm=soccer%20raaf

Raceview (QCSA) Formed 1973 Old Bremer Fields and Kath Chandler Oval

Raceview 1906

Last Seen:  1907

Junior Club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123995484?searchTerm=soccer%20raceview

Raceview Celtics 1910

Last Seen: 1910, possibly 1912

Junior Club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/112034363?searchTerm=soccer%20raceview

Raceview Royals 1924

 Last Seen: 1946 (a vigoro team of 

this name existed  in 1952

Notes:  The club was founded by Tom Rea and  William Pitcairn  

Colours:  Royal Blue and Gold, White shorts 

Internationals Jim Donaldson, Redvers Kitching played for the club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118569942?searchTerm=soccer%20raceview

Railways Formed 1909

Last seen 1912

Ground:Browns Park North Ipswich

Sam Shelley was the coach and the club seemed to have folded and reformed as 

Ipswich Ciy
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/112054055?searchTerm=soccer%20railway

Redbank Dinmore United 1962

 (formed by merger between 

Redbank Seekers and Dinmore Bush 

Rats)

Last Seen: 1966 (merged with St 

Helens to form St Helens United)

Notes:  At a meeting on the 7th April 1966  a merger with St Helens was agreed. 

President Fred Butcher appointed.

Internationals Spencer Kitching, Gary  Wilkins played for the club 

Redbank Seekers 1910 (as junior club) –

Re formed 1933

Entered Senior Competition in 

1935.

Re-formed: 1945

Disbanded during war years

Last Seen: 1962 (merged with 

Dinmore Bush Rats to form 

Redbank Dinmore United.

Home Ground:Morris St Redbank

They merged with Oxley Ramblers in 1936 to form Qxley United and played in 

the Ipswich Competition but  returned to Redbank Seekers in the Juniors in 1937 

when Oxley returned to the Brisbane Competition.They folded during the war  

and reformed in 1945
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/112039447?searchTerm=soccer%20redbank



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Reliance 1900 (possible partial split from 

Bush Rats). 

Reformed: 1909

Last Seen: 1910 

Ground (Dinmore).Near Hudson St, Dinmore.Could be existing River Rd ground

Notes:  Bush Rats purchased the old Reliance ground decades later. Bush Rats' 1898 

vice president N. Bognuda co-owned Reliance Pottery  Bognuda was involved in the 

Reliance Football Club's  creation.   When Reliance Football Club started, a number 

of Second Rats (2nd division) players joined the team.
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123264335?searchTerm=football%20dinmore

Ripley Valley Formed: 2018

 (commenced playing 2019)

Riverview First seen 1895 Junior club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/130383293?searchTerm=football%20riverview

Riverview United First seen 1935 Played Church Soccer in the eighties
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/119453220?searchTerm=soccer%20riverview

Rosebells 1906

Last Seen: Amalgamated with 

Bundamba Rangers March  1936

Bergins Hill Bundamba 

Notes:  Amalgamated with Bundamba Rangers in 1936

Internationals Richard(Dick)James/Dan Roderick,Mervyn Shanks play for the club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/19522625?searchTerm=soccer%20rosebells

Rosewood 1910 Note: It is unsure if this team had any relationhship with Ramblers
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/112066050?searchTerm=soccer%20rosewood

Rosewood (QSCA) Caledonian Park, Thagoona

Rosewood Light Horse 1924

Last Seen: 1925

Anzac Park
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118565148?searchTerm=soccer%20ROSEWOOD%20LIGHT%

20HORSE

Rosewood Ramblers 1919

Last Seen: 1940

Agricultural Association Ground ie Showgrounds until 1922

 Anzac Park from 1923
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/120562697?searchTerm=soccer%20ROSEWOOD

Rosewood  Wanderers First seen:1936

Last seen:1947

Anzac Park

Rosewood reappeared in 1951 as a Junior club

Royals Football Club aka 

Ipswich North Royals

1899 

Last Seen: 1906

North Ipswich Reserve 

Junior Premiers in 1901
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123279369?searchTerm=football%20royals



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Rustlers 1923

Last seen 1925

Named acording to 'Sportograph" from QT because players were reading to many comic 

books.Played  at Bundamba

Internationals Dan Roderick,Mervyn Shanks played for the club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/218258376?searchTerm=soccer%20rustlers

Sandy Gallop 1914 Sandy Gallop (Ipswich Show grounds)
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/120091910?searchTerm=soccer%20sandy%20gallop

Shafston 1946 Junior Club
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/114629735?searchTerm=soccer%20shafston

Silkstone Baptist Formed 1971

Qld Church Soccer

Jim Donald Park

Silkstone 

Presbyterians

1923

Last Seen: 1926

Cameron Park 

Notes:  Linked to the Silkstone-Booval Presbyterian Church
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/111470338?searchTerm=soccer%20silkstone

Silkstone Montes 1894

( formed from a split from 

Blackstone Rovers)

Last Seen: 1921

Montes played on the paddock in Cole St behind the Silkstone Baptist Tabernacle

Colours:

 White shirts, red white and blue socks (1895)
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123757937?searchTerm=soccer%20silkstone%20montes

Silkstone Rovers 1908

Silkstone Stars aka 

Silkstone

1891  

Last Seen: 1892 

Folded : 1893

Long Acre

Notes: A field on Blackstone Rd between intersections with Thompson St and Cothill St 

known as Thompson's Paddock We know allotments on the Silkstone Football Field were  sold 

off in 1913.The same ground originally had Silkstone and Silkstone Stars separately listed, but 

an analysis of the two teams, especially captain Dave Boulton proves they are the same club.
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123045675?searchTerm=soccer%20silkstone%20stars

Silkstone Wanderers First Seen:1938

Last Seem:1938

Junior team
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/115614040?searchTerm=soccer%20booval

Skylarks 1931 (junior club) https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/116148726?searchTerm=soccer%20skylarks

Somerset  Rangers 

Soccer Club

1938

Springfield United 2008 Springfield Central Sports Complex First  President Ryan Ginar



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

St Helens 1910 (as junior club)

Last Seen: 1966

 (merged with Redbank 

Dinmore United to form

 St Helens United. 

Ebbw Vale Memorial Park aka Whitwood Ground aka Stan McCrea Oval, opened in 1892                                                                                  

The Senior team was formed in 1912 by a group of breakaway players from Rosebells

In 1920 it dissolved with the majority  of  its  players going to Dinmore Bushrats

It reformed as a junior club in 1922.In 1925 it entered a team in the second division.                                       

Notes: Merged with Dinmore Wanderers in 1935.

St Helens Estate and St Helens train station became known as Ebbw Vale after the Colliery
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/112074958?searchTerm=soccer%20st%20helens

St Helens United First Seen: 1967

Last Seen: 1978

 Reverts to St Helens 

United from 1990 to 1997

Forme after merger with Redbank Dinmore United

St Stephens 1913

Last Seen: 1915

East Ipswich (Modern Hockey field? Vigoro  field? 

First President Reverand S F Hunter Captain was George Simpson Qld representtaive
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118650220?searchTerm=soccer%20st%20stephens

Starlights/ aka 

Bundamba 

Starlights 

First Seen: 1899 but maybe 

earlier

 Bundamba Starlights 1926

International Redvers Kitching played for the club

Notes: Starlight seems to be another multi-sports club, with references found to cricket and 

rugby league teams.                                                                                                          

They are a junior-minor and won the Premiership in 
1928https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123284135?searchTerm=british%20football

Tent Hill First Seen: 1947 Ground Gatton Show Ground
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118391982?searchTerm=soccer%20tent%20hill

Tigers First Seen: 1909

Last Seen: 1912

Possibly Bundamba  Racecourse
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/112063714?searchTerm=soccer%20tigers

Victory’s First Seen:1898 JuniorMinor team played at Booval
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123594371?searchTerm=football%20bundanbas

Violets First seen:1911 Junior team

 https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/114592622?searchTerm=soccer%20lebeter



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Walloon Formed:1909

Dormant: 1911-

1913, though a 

seemingly ad hoc 

match was played in 

1913

Reformed: 1914

Last Seen: 1916

Walloon Football Grounds, Waloon Sachool Ground

Notes:  A Walloon was noted as having a junior side in 1930

 This may be Caledonians, or a new club. There is no evidence yet  found  Walloon had a club 

after the war. First President J Cronin

Colours: Dark blue shirt white shorts
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/112055616?searchTerm=football%20walloon

Wattles 1925

Last seen: 1952

Ground:Bergins Hill Road, where the bottom oval of Bundamba High School now stands.
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/121936201?searchTerm=soccer%20wattles

Western Pride 2012 Briggs Rd Sporting Complex, previously North Ipswich Reserve.

Won  2017 National Premier League title.Two National League players Dylan Wenzell Halls 

and Alex Parsons played for the club

West  End 1946

Last  seen: 1948

One Mile
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/114575930?searchTerm=soccer%20west%20end



Club Formed Home Ground/Notes

Western Spirit 2005 Kippen Park, Goodna juniors - Camira Recreation Reserve

Notes:(merger between Goodna & District and Camira clubs)

Westminster Warriors (QCSA) Current Redbank Plains Sports Complex) 

Whitehill (QCSA) Formed 1999 Ground Moores Pocket 

White Stars 1926 The President reported that he and Messrs. Gibb and Allan had attended a meeting at North 

Ipswich last week, at which it was decided to form lunior Soccerr club. The meeting was 

attended by several players, big, hefty lumps of fellows, too, some of who had played in the 

Old Country. The club was called the "White Stars."
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/118611587?searchTerm=soccer%20white%20stars

Whitwood 1892

Last seen:1894

Reformed:1901

Reformed 1910 

(one season only)

Ebbw Vale Memorial Park aka Whitwood Ground aka Stan McCrea Oval.

The ground was opened in 1892
https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/123014280?searchTerm=football%20whitwood

Woodend Rovers Football 

Club

First seen 1935 https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/117437360?searchTerm=soccer%20ROSEWOOD
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